Y E T M I N S T E R  &  R Y M E  I N T R I N S E C A
P A R I S H   C O U N C I L
MINUTES For Meeting To Be Held At St Andrew's School On 
15th June 2016 At 7.30pm
Present: Present: Cllr Gould (Chairman), Cllr Parfitt, Cllr Hentley, Cllr Perlejewski, Cllr Howes, Cllr Plaice, Cllr Kellar, Cllr Knight, Cllr Powley, DCllr Lawrence, DCllr Legg, CCllr Hall, 3 members of the public.

	OPEN TO THE PUBLIC
1.
Mrs Sandra Tuck asked Council to make sure that response is made from the Council to the buses review proposals.  The buses are heavily used and any reduction in service would be unwelcome.  Cllr Hentley will be responding on behalf of the Parish Council at the next transport meeting.

2.
Mrs Sandra Tuck asked that poorly maintained allotments be reviewed.  There were several that needed considerable attention and the weeds were spreading to surrounding allotments.  It was agreed that Cllr Kellar would meet with Mr Tuck and identify offending allotments.  These allotment holders would be asked to improve maintenance or forfeit their lease.

3.
DCllr Lawrence reported that Yetminster Railway bridge appears to be damaged.  The Clerk to contact Highways and ask for a review.
	All

	1.
APOLOGIES – Cllr Torrance, Cllr Plaice.
	

	2.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING 
2.1
It was resolved "THAT THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 18TH MAY 2016 BE APPROVED AND SIGNED BY CHAIRMAN”.  Proposed :           Cllr Goater,  2nd Cllr Parfitt.  Unanimously agreed.
	All

	3.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Boyles Trust – Cllr Hentley

Allotments – Cllr Goater, Cllr Parfitt, Cllr Perlejewski.
	All

	4.
TRAINING

Cllr Plaice and Cllr Torrance were attending training today.
	All


	5.
FINANCES & S106 AND S 106 & COMMUNITY LEVY FUNDS (CIL)
5.1
Invoices for litter bin received, paid by direct debit.

5.2
Invoice for Wessex Ground Service £135.50. Unanimously agreed.
5.3
Application for grant funding from Sutton Bingham and District Canoe Club, passed to Cllr Parfitt for the Grants group to consider.
5.4
Dorset Planning Consultant Ltd invoice £170.00 for the Neighbourhood planning consultant input.  Unanimously agreed.
5.5
Expenses to Cllr Kellar for posts for dog notices,  £7.50.  Unanimously agreed.
5.6
Expenses for Queens Birthday Celebration for Ryme Intrinseca at £50 Unanimously agreed.
5.7
Expenses to Cllr Knight for ink for printing - £31.79.  Unanimously agreed.
5.8
Cllr Parfitt report that he remains unhappy about the way that the CIL money is allocated.  More responsibility is being placed in the Parish and with this extra responsibilities the CIL element should be a major factor in taking forward projects, particularly with the neighbourhood plan being structured.  The funds will still be retained by the local authorities and spent in agreement with Neighbourhood areas.  These monies should be spent by the Parish Council or Town Council not the District Council?  Cllr Parfitt felt the Parish Council should outline their case for retention of money and agree when the money should be paid to the Parish Council.  The Council discussed how to apply and receive the funds.  It was agreed that the Parish Council should receive the money every six months.  
	All

	6.
PLANNING
6.1
It was resolved that “THE YRIPC PLANNING PROCEDURES AS CIRCULATED SHOULD BE ADOPTED”.  Propose:  Cllr Hentley, 2nd Cllr Perlejewski.   Unanimously agreed.

6.2
It was resolved that “YRIPC CAN AGREE PLANNING DECISIONS VIA EMAIL AND THEN REPORT THEM TO THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING.”  Propose:  Cllr Hentley, 2nd Cllr Perlejewski.   Unanimously agreed.

6.2
APPLICATION NO: WD/D/15/001693.  PROPOSAL: Outline Application for residential development.  LOCATION: LAND SOUTH OF FOLLY FARM, THORNFORD ROAD, YETMINSTER


PC Comments: Objection.  Submitted 19.9.15


Appeal under section 78 town and country planning act 1990 notice received.  Date for representations must be received by 9th June 2016.  Date of inquiry to be confirmed.


Application No: WD/D/15/001693.  Appeal APP/F1230/W/16/3148186


The Parish council wishes to make the following additional objections to this Application

1 SIZE     The West Dorset Local Plan 2015 (LP) allows for development in the villages in the future but states that these must be of appropriate scale and with the agreement of the community preferably through Neighbourhood Plans   All previous developments in Yetminster have been of 25 – 30 houses or less. This development of nearly 90 houses, if allowed, would increase the housing numbers in the village by nearly 20%.  This is out of proportion to the rest of the village.  It should also be noted that Yetminster and Ryme PC have embarked with the community on a Neighbourhood Plan.

2 DDB    The development is outside the Development Boundary and SUS2 (iii) makes clear the conditions where such development could be allowed.  With the exception of affordable housing, this development does not meet any of the SUS2 (iii) criteria

3
EMPLOYMENT/TRAFFIC   Yetminster has few employment opportunities; as a result, residents of this development will seek employment probably in Yeovil thus increasing the traffic flow along the narrow road through Ryme Intrinseca or along the Thornford Road through Stofford to unsustainable levels particularly at peak times.  A recent traffic census carried out by the Parish Council indicates a weekday volume during the 0700 -1800 period of 1440 cars along the Ryme Road and 2100 along the Thornford Road.  This development has the potential to increase the traffic through Ryme by nearly 15%, which is highly undesirable particularly as many houses in Ryme open directly onto the street or onto a narrow pavement.

4
FUTURE DEVELOPMENT     The Parish Council fully accepts that there will has      to be some development in the villages in the future. To this end it has initiated a Neighbourhood Plan(NP) for the Yetminster and Ryme area. The NP will define the areas which the village considers suitable for future development.  Future developments proposed in the NP will be of a suitable and sustainable size.  The current proposal does not meet such criteria and is therefore unacceptable to the residents in the Yetminster and Ryme parishes.
5 HOUSING NEED    Despite the letter from the Housing Enabling Officer, which is vague in the extreme; there does not appear to be any perceived need for further affordable housing in Yetminster at present. The Frylake Meadow development seems to meet the current demand

6  FLOODING      A development of this size will increase the water runoff which will in turn increase the quantity of water in the River Wriggle and agricultural land already prone to significant flooding.  It is understood that the County Council flood experts have concluded that the area is at significant risk of surface flooding.

7 EFFECT ON LISTED BUILDINGs AND CONSERVATION AREA.  Yetminster has a unique village environment and the highest number of listed buildings of any settlement in Dorset. Part of its uniqueness is the absence of street furniture, including lighting. The development would have the effect of "urbanising" the approaches to the village. This will be detrimental to the village environment

8 SUSTAINABILITY   This development does not meet the sustainability criteria set out in either the NPPF or the LP.

9 To allow this development would make a mockery of both the WDDC LP and the Community’s efforts to produce an NP.
6.3
Application No: WD/D/16/000642.  Proposal: Outline Application for residential development.  Location: LAND ADJACENT FOLLY FARM, THORNFORD ROAD, YETMINSTER


The Development Control Committee will be considering the above application on Thursday 16 June, 2016. The meeting will be held in COMMITTEE ROOMS A AND B, SOUTH WALKS HOUSE, SOUTH WALKS ROAD, DORCHESTER, DT1 1UZ commencing at 14:15.

Councillors discussed issues that should be raised at the forthcoming appeal.
6.4
Copy of letter from Oliver Letwin in support of objection circulated.

6.5
Tree Work Applications WD/CA/16/00126 MEADOWSIDE, QUEEN STREET, YETMINSTER, SHERBORNE, DT9 6LN

6.6
APPLICATION: WD/D/16/000535


PROPOSAL: Variation of condition 3 of planning permission 1D/13/000242 – to change the operational timescale from 25 years to 30 years.


LOCATION:  CASWELL FARM, COMMON LAND, RYME INTRINSECA, SHERBORNE, DT9 6JP


PLANNING OFFICER: Jemma Marshall


PC Comment: No objection.  This appears to be a contractual matter with Central Government.  Submitted 12.5.16

6.7
ABP Abattoir –Chetnole Road ,Yetminster DT9 6HQ – Letter to Planning/enforcement enquiring about a new structure noted at the site.  To be circulated to Councillors and discussed at next meeting.
6.8
APPLICATION: WD/D/16/000452  PROPOSAL: Straw bale eco-house and associated works.  LOCATION: LAND AT DOWNS LANE, YETMISNTER


Objection:  Outside of defined development Boundary.  To support this application, in any way, will compromise Councils’ views and objections on other controversial planning applications that have yet to be determined.  Also the Neighbourhood Plan is now being developed. Submitted : 9/6/16

6.9
APPLICATION: WD/D/16/001025.    
PROPOSAL: Erect extension.  LOCATION: THE GARDEN HOUSE, CHURCH STREET, YETMINSTER, SHERBORNE, DT96LG
	Cllr Hentley

	7.
ALLOTMENTS
7.1
Cllr Kellar to contact Mr Tuck and review problematic allotments.
	Cllr Kellar

	8.
PARISH PLAN – moved to next meeting.
	Cllr Torrance

	9.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
9.1
Cllr Gould updated Council.  A meeting has taken place with Fred Horsington and Jo Witherden, Planning Consultant.  It was clear that the villagers and volunteers were not enthused.  They have set up a steering group and have a meeting planned for June.  It was agreed that smaller focus groups strategically placed would look at specific actions.  Cllr Gould has discussed the planning issues with planning departments of estate agents.  By November they hope to have a plan design, outlining scale and desires.  
	Cllr Torrance

	10.
YETMINSTER SPORTS CLUB
10.1
Cllr Kellar reported that the signs “No dogs on pitch area” are in position.  One has already been vandalized.  So far there has been no noticeable improvement but he will report back in September.
	Cllr Kellar

	11.
DATA PROTECTION
11.1
Cllr Powley has circulated a briefing note regarding the act.  It was agreed that a small group within the council would look at the information held.  Cllr Goater, Cllr Perlejewski and Cllr Powley would form a working group and report back to Council.
	Cllr Powley

	12.
HIGHWAYS IN THE PARISHES.
12.1
Cllr Parfitt has reviewed the road surfaces in Yetminster and Ryme Intrinseca.  General condition is poor, due to heavy vehicle use and recent road works.  It was agreed that Cllr Parfitt would draft a letter for the Clerk to send to Highways.  CCllr Hall agreed to meet with the Highways officer to review the road surfaces in the village and report back at the next meeting.   
	Cllr Parifitt

	13.
SCOUT HUT LEASE
13.1
Councillors agreed that the draft lease was appropriate.  The Scout group are awaiting the Scout Association to review it. 
	All

	14.
WEBSITE
14.1
Cllr Perlejewski reported that they have reached 500 uses per month.  There are are now 2500 page visits a month.  The contact form is being used more regularly.  The numbers of people from outside the area using the website has increased.  
	Cllr Perlejewski

	15.
BOYLES TRUST
15.1
Cllr Parfitt outlined his concerns regarding publication of information from Boyles Trust.  He emphasised that this was not a criticism of the management but he was aware of the need for transparency and requirement to abide by charity law.  He suggested that the appointment of the two trustees by the Parish Council should be done each year (the Trust constitution required 3 yearly appointment).  That the Parish Council appointees should report back minutes and audited accounts regularly to the full council meeting.  He felt that appointees should be members of the Council.  He asked that the appointees suggest to Boyles Trust that they review their existing processes
15.2
Cllr Hentley reported that this was a very minor trust and as such were excused from publishing minutes.  They do not have regular meeting but hold meetings when required.  The main purpose of the Trust was to distribute funds and manage the estates.  The Trust complied with required regulations by publishing the accounts on the Charity Commissions website.  
	Cllr Hentley & Cllr Parfitt

	16. 
VILLAGE NOTICE BOARD
16.1Cllr Goater proposed that “THE PARISH COUNCIL AGREE TO PURCHASE AND SITE A COMMUNITY NOTICEBOARD.  Voted For: 2 Against: 5. The motion was not carried.   
	Cllr Goater

	17.
SPEED LIMIT
17.1
Cllr Hentley did not wish to comment.
	Cllr Hentley

	18.
SPEED WATCH
18.1
Cllr Knight reported that they had another new member and Ryme Intrinseca had 11 members.  There had been a number of problem drivers identified and these will be reported.  
18.1
Cllr Gould reported that following the recent agricultural vehicle accident at Brister End, there had been further problem drivers from the same company.  Constable Moore will be visiting the agricultural contractor to try and resolve these issues.
	Cllr Knight

	19.
CORRESPONDENCE
19.1
New business leaders needed to join Dorset Local Enterprise Partnership’s board, email from DCllr Lawrence circulated.

19.2
DAPTC spring 2016 magazine

19.3
Have your say: a combined authority for Dorset email from DAPTC circulated.

19.4
TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE - CHETNOLE ROAD, YETMINSTER. DORSET COUNTY COUNCIL has issued a Notice under Section 14 [2] of the Road Traffic Regulations Act 1984 as amended. All vehicles will be prohibited from proceeding along YETMINSTER ROAD, CHETNOLE outside Barn Court a distance of 370 metres. It is anticipated that the works will be completed by 10th June 2016.
19.5
Consultation on Community Infrastructure Levy Draft Charging Schedule

19.6
Minerals and Waste Planning Policy Consultation - Parish and Town Councils

19.6
Update from Sarah Dunlop, solicitors regarding land registration.  Delays remain the Land Registry are ‘hoping’ to get to our application shortly.

19.7
Public & Schools Bus Services Review - Have your say on the future of transport in Dorset

19.8
Do you have a Town Mayor? Email from DAPTC circulated.
	All

	20.
LATE ITEMS
20.1
It was agreed that Cllr Knight would print off the bus timetable and attach to the bus stops, as these were no longer provided by the bus company.
20.2
Cllr Goater has surveyed bin use in the village.  It was agreed that the Clerk would enquire to see if fortnightly bin collection could be instigated.  This would also reduce costs.  
	Cllr Knight
Clerk

	21.
ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING
21.1
Review the new planning procedure agreed.
	


	22.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING  - Thursday 7th July 2016.
	


